SHREWSBURY TOWN COUNCIL
Recreation & Leisure Committee

Held in the Guildhall, Frankwell Quay, Shrewsbury

At 6.00pm on Wednesday 12 October 2016
PRESENT – Councillors K Pardy (Chair), Mrs B Baker, A Bannerman, I Jones, M Kenny (substituting for Councillor Mrs H Fraser), Mrs K Owen, K Roberts and J Tandy (arrived late).
IN ATTENDANCE – Helen Ball (Town Clerk), Gary Farmer (Operations Manager), Mike Cox (Outdoor Recreation & Asset Manager) and Rebecca Oliver (Committee Clerk).
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE – Councillor Mrs H Fraser.
23/16
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST (PECUNIARY & NON-PECUNIARY) IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE CODE OF CONDUCT
	Shropshire Councillors
	Twin hatted members declared a personal interest in matters relating to the Town Council’s relationship with Shropshire Council


24/16
MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

The minutes of the Recreation & Leisure Committee meeting held on 10 August 2016 were submitted as circulated and read. 

RESOLVED:

That the minutes of the Recreation & Leisure Committee meeting held on 10 August 2016 be approved and signed as a correct record.
25/16
MATTERS ARISING
Ref: 17.4 Monkmoor Recreation Ground
Councillor Kenny enquired about publicity around the newly upgraded tennis courts and courses available.  The Outdoor Recreation & Asset Manager confirmed that the new noticeboard had been installed and the tennis courses will be promoted from the New Year.  
26/16
FEES & CHARGES
The Responsible Finance Officer circulated the Scale of Charges proposed for 2017/18 against the current year.  He had proposed an increase in line with the current CPI.  In support of his proposals he had outlined the levels of income received from each set of fees and charges to show the negligible impact of any increase on the core budget of the council.
Members enquired on how comparable market fees were to other markets; the Outdoor Recreation & Assets Manager was able to provide comparisons gleamed from his work as a NAMBA Executive Member.  It was recognised that Shrewsbury’s market stalls may be slightly cheaper than in other towns but occupancy at Shrewsbury market is much higher and therefore the atmosphere more vibrant.  The lower prices help maintain Shrewsbury Town Council’s good reputation, keeps the market thriving and attracts new start-up businesses.
Members discussed the cost of maintaining sports facilities compared to the level of income generated and whilst the occasional hire charges are comparable to other sports pitch providers, the Town Council inherited a number of licences from Shrewsbury & Atcham Borough Council that provide clubs with high quality facilities for a minimal annual charge.  The Town Clerk and Operations Manager gave examples of the maintenance regimes and associated costs of various sporting facilities.  Members saw much of the Town Councils role as providers of recreational facilities; the usage of which are inevitably subsidised.  
Members also considered the proposed fishing permit prices.  It was reported that the Shropshire Angling Federation set the fees depending on the fish stocks and demand.  This increase does not result in any increased income as there is a general licence to fish granted to the Angling Federation.

The Town Clerk reported on the various clubs that have licences to use Town Council facilities and the numbers of members they attract.  Of late the majority of clubs see an increasing number of participants plus the introduction of youth groups.  However Clubs with low or diminishing number of participants is often due to the insufficiencies of their facilities.

RECOMMENDED:

Members agreed unanimously to a 2% increase in charges in order to continue to provide these facilities.
27/16
QUARRY
27.1  Update of Events in the Quarry
An updated list of events for the rest of 2016 was circulated.  A winter festival will be held on 10th and 11th of December and a Christmas Restaurant will be held in tepees on 16th and 17th December, both subject to approved event licences.  The winter festival was affected by bad weather last year but changes have been made to improve the event should it be wet again.  There will be a different layout and the machinery will be sited on the hardstanding.  All construction and deconstruction work will be done by hand.
There was a discussion about a Christmas Market being held in the Quarry, along High Street or in the Square.  There were mixed opinions and problems highlighted with all locations.  A Christmas Market is already held in the Square.  Some of the concerns included taking trade away from existing businesses, the width of High Street being too narrow as emergency vehicles still require access and this type of event is not suited to Shrewsbury.
Councillor Baker reported on positive feedback received following the Fake Festival and the public’s desire for it to be repeated.

The Outdoor Recreation & Asset Manager reported on a successful Angling Competition on the River Severn.  There are many participants, the number of catches has increased and the hotels in the town are filling up.

27.2  Update on the Splash Park

27.2.1
Autumn Opening Times

The Splash Park is now running it’s Autumn times of 10am till 4pm and needs to be fully drained off before a frost.  The facility is still used on sunny days although numbers have decreased as expected.  The Operations Manager proposed closing the splash park on Monday 31 October, after half term, and members unanimously agreed.
The Town Clerk suggested installing footfall counters in the splash park and other venues in the town such as the Market.  The data from these would help the Town Council to understand the impact of large events on local traders and help monitor the use of these facilities.  Members were happy for the Town Clerk to investigate the options of installing footfall counters.

RESOLVED:
(i) That the Splash Park be closed on 31 October and drained off for the winter;
(ii) That the Town Clerk investigate options for footfall counting

27.2.2
Changing Facilities

Following a couple of public enquiries, the Operations Manager has considered the options for providing changing facilities at the splash park.  
One option is to adapt part of the Pavilion.  The building, with its steps at the front, is not DDA compliant, potentially impeding those with wheelchairs and pushchairs.  It was reported that this facility requires large specialist cleaning equipment and also additional chemical storage so any changing facilities being in-site would require additional storage within the splash park curtilage.  The Pavilion could provide one communal changing room but there are Health, Safety and Welfare concerns with the risk of attracting undesirables into a secluded area.  The cost of conversion would be around £4900 plus the cost of a shed to house the equipment.

An alternative option is to construct changing cubicles on a concrete plinth on the grass.  The cubicles would be removable in the winter to avoid vandalism, they could be decorated appropriately and a gap at the bottom makes them a safer option.  An example of such cubicle was circulated.  The cost for two cubicles is around £4100.

Some Councillors opposed the installation of any kind of changing facility but the majority favoured the stand alone cubicles.  Members felt that given the minimal number of requests for changing facilities it was worth reviewing next year’s usage which would also allow for further investigation on options.

RECOMMENDED:

(i) That the Operations Manager provides more details on the stand alone changing facilities;
(ii) That the matter be reviewed in a year’s time.

28/16
MARKETS
The Outdoor Recreation and Asset Manager reported a 96% occupancy of the market with five traders on the waiting list for full weeks.  As Christmas approaches, it is expected that more traders will take on stalls for this busier trading period.
Councillors Bannerman and Baker reported that they are attending a meeting about the ventilation problems in the market hall soon.
The Market will be opening this Sunday as a one off from 10am till 2.30pm.

29/16
RECREATION GROUND & OPEN SPACE MATTERS

Members considered the report of the Outdoor Recreation & Assets Manager in relation to progress on various sites;

29.1
Radbrook Recreation Ground – Increased usage by SAHA
Members were informed that the white lining of five pitches has now taken place and quotes to level the site came in at around £140,000.  

A hardstanding area made from grasscrete will be created by Ringway as a car park and separated from the recreation ground with bollards.  These will restrict unauthorised vehicular access and reduce damage to the site.  The Outdoor Recreation & Asset Manager reported on SAHA’s plans for the area and in particular their wish to site a container to create changing facilities; staff are currently liaising with the club to address some resident concerns about colour and siting of the container.  

29.2
County Ground – Approval of the Premises Licence

The Town Council has been granted a Premises Licence to allow for the use of alcohol on site.  Various conditions applied by Environment Health have been satisfied.
Discussions are still taking place with the clubs to decide the future improvements to the Pavilion.


29.3
Springfield Recreation Ground – Request to install a Willow Maze

A letter from a young resident has been received requesting a Willow Maze in his residential area.  A location has been agreed and the boy has designed the maze.  During the half-term holiday, he will help Town Council staff to plant the Maze which will be maintained by the Countryside Unit.
29.4
Sports Village – Agreement on proposals to host the Cyclo-cross competition

The Town Council has met the organisers of the Cyclo-cross event, which will be held in the Autumn, to discuss arrangements.  Sadly neither Shropshire Council nor Serco attended the meeting despite being invited.  Whilst Dave Mellor has been working well with Officers, the Town Council has no control over proceedings on the day of the event.  Serco will be managing the event and it is up to them to manage the parking also. 

Members were concerned about mud being left on the road after the event.  The Operations Manager will liaise with Tim Sneddon to organise a road sweeper to clean the road after the event.
Members expressed their disappointment with Serco’s working methods and discussed how these failings could be reported.  The Town Clerk confirmed that she has written to Head of Leisure Services when Serco have breached their contractual obligations.  Members were content this was the best reporting method and wished it to continue.
29.5
Castlewalk Recreation Ground – Feasibility works in relation to future footbridge replacement

The Town Council has met with Mouchel and are working with Tim Sneddon to support feasibility work at Castlewalk Recreation Ground.  This will involve test pits and boreholes whilst ensuring the cap over the tip is preserved.  The long term aim is to replace the Castlewalk Footbridge.  
29.6
Silks Meadow Bowling Green – update on the work to install electricity and lighting to the facility

The work at Silks Meadow Bowling Green has been subject to several delays and difficulties but it is hoped to be completed for the next season.

It has been recognised that the road surface is in need of refurbishment and is estimated to cost around £5500.    

Due to the close proximity of Severnside Housing Quarry Flats, parking at this site is a problem and discussions are taking place about the possibilities of them providing additional parking facilities which may require the release of Town Council land.  

Councillor Tandy joined the meeting.

29.7
National Fishing Tournament – on the River Severn during October

The Shropshire Angling Federation have arranged for nationally recognised tournaments to take place on all Town Council Fishing Pegs in the Quarry and County Ground on a number of dates in October.  This is a welcome return as previous years the fishing stocks have been too low.  

30/16
SHREWSBURY IN BLOOM
The Town Clerk reported that the Town Council was awarded a Gold for the Small City category in the Heart of England In Bloom competition.  The Dingle won the Horticultural Excellence Award reflecting the levels and quality of amenity bedding.  For the first time the Quarry was entered into the new Parks and Open Spaces category and was also awarded a Gold award.  The intention is that a different park will be submitted into this category each year.  This will generate a portfolio for each site which doubles up as a tourist leaflet.  A decision on what to enter next year will be made by the Shrewsbury In Bloom group after Christmas.

There was a discussion about other categories including ‘In Your Neighbourhood’ and ‘Urban Community Award’ which would take the competition out of the town centre and into the residential areas.  The same criteria will need to be fulfilled as with the town centre and it was recognised that some wards do not contain enough variety to warrant entry.  The Town Council already supports a number of schools and disability groups and the Operations Manager offered its support to any community group that wishes to get involved.
The Horticultural team are now planning for the Summer 2017 planting and the winter bedding has been planted.  

Officers are looking at a different approach to utilising the Greenhouse to reduce costs and work more efficiently.  This may include taking cuttings of shrubs and putting plug plants directly into hanging baskets rather than potting them on, for example.  This season the Greenhouse will come under the direction of the Amenity Space Team Leader.

The Operations Manager reported that money has been saved from reducing all flowerbeds in size and using sustainable planting, including shrubs wherever possible.  The hanging baskets generated an income of £12k and sponsorship of roundabouts and floral displays brought in £20k.  Further cost cutting measures are being considered.

Councillor Tandy thanked all the staff involved in producing a town of flowers to be proud of.  He feels the money is well spent and all involved should be congratulated.
The Operations Manager confirmed that Apprentices are heavily involved in all aspects of the horticultural work as they are the future of the Council.

Councillor Tandy enquired about the results of the garden competition which have been circulated.  The Town Clerk will distribute them again.

RECOMMENDED:

(i) That all staff involved in the Bloom Competition be commended for their work;
(ii) That the Bloom Group look to developing the Park & Open Space Category Entrants alongside the usual Small City Category entry.
31/16
TEAM SHREWSBURY

The Town Clerk reported on the positive work that Team Shrewsbury is continuing to do.  The partnership working was evident when managing the aftermath of the murder in Meole Estate.  Work is extending into the North of Shrewsbury where all staff have been issued with radios, funded by the Police, as part of an expanded Pub/Shop Watch.  The Town Centre operational team has also been very successful.  

There have been issues with mini motors and Sundorne bad boys which have been eradicated with the help of the partners working actively together.  The police were commended by the Town Clerk as they have been very supportive in helping to address local issues.
Shrewsbury Town Council is a strategic partner in the group and valued as such.  The right reporting mechanisms, mutual respect and understanding of each other have made the group highly successful.
Nuisance week is approaching and all teams are actively involved in preventing unauthorised bonfires.  The plan for Bonfire Night is in place again this year and the fire service is on hand to provide assistance if required.  

The fencing at Kynaston Road has been installed and planting in the near future will make it look more attractive.

32/16
GENERAL GROUNDS MAINTENANCE

A report was circulated prior to the meeting regarding the management of Himalayan Balsam and Japanese Knotweed.  The Town Clerk explained it is not possible to eradicate such species but they can be controlled and managed.  The Technical Officer, Mike Pugh, submitted a report highlighting all the locations where either or both species are and what can be done.  Overall the report suggested there are no huge concerns and many areas are being managed.

Members were concerned that some areas which have the weeds are not included in the report.  The Town Clerk explained these are either unmanageable, the weeds do not affect the maintenance of the land or it is the Environment Agencies responsibility to control it.


Councillor Kenny requested that alternative herbicides to RoundUp be considered.  Whilst RoundUp is still on the market he believes it poses a threat to the public.  The Operations Manager reassured Councillor Kenny on the level of risk to both the public and staff. 

33/16
CHRISTMAS

33.1
Christmas Displays
The Town Clerk has prepared the new tender document for the Christmas Light displays which will be sent out at the end of November.  The tender budget equates to the current spend over a three year period.
A map illustrating the current Christmas Light Display locations was circulated.  It is only possible to locate gantry displays where there are secure fixings on strong buildings which are about the same height as each other on both sides of the road.  Therefore it is not possible to site such displays on Dogpole or at the bottom of Castle Street.  Wherever possible lighting columns have been used.  
In addition to the Town Council’s provision, lights are displayed at the Parade Shopping Centre, in the trees by St Mary’s Church and along Butcher Row.  It is understood the large reindeer in Pride Hill will be a feature of the Shopping Centre displays.  The Christmas trees to be located at Frankwell roundabout, outside the Guildhall and at the Market have been ordered.  
Members liked the existing displays but wanted to add a little more colour and ensure that all lights are working throughout the season.  They would like to see more child friendly displays, particularly up Pride Hill and did not want blue lighting.  The overall theme was something reflective of the traditional nature of the town but with a contemporary twist.  The Town Clerk highlighted the difficulties in the Square largely due to the large expanse of space which is too wide to span one display.  The Christmas tree on the pole used last year is the biggest possible.  
Members enquired whether any Christmas lighting was being considered for the Library given the Town Council’s imminent move.  The Town Clerk advised that there wasn’t any plans for additional lighting to be added to the library this year.


RECOMMENDED:

That the Town Clerk proceed with preparing the Christmas Lighting Tender as specified with publication date being the end of November.


33.2
Christmas Light Switch-on Event
The Christmas Light Switch-on event will follow the same format as last year and be held on Wednesday 16 November.  The BID, shopping centres and Redrow Homes are sponsoring the event.

33.3
Carols in the Square
The Carols in the Square event will be held on 14 December and is sponsored by Veolia.   Radio Shropshire will broadcast the event as with previous years.  Members thanked, in advance, the grounds maintenance staff that manage the road closures without which, the event could not be held.
